
City of Concord

Meeting Minutes - Draft

City Council

7:00 PMMonday, June 15, 2020 Zoom Meeting Link: 

https://us02web.zoom.us/j/8574610283

6

Telephone Dial: US + 1 929 205 6099

Webinar ID#:857 4610 2836

COVID-19 - Public Meeting Procedures Notice   

Due to the Covid 19/Corona Virus crisis and in accordance with Governor Sununu’s 

Emergency Order #12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04, City Council is 

authorized to meet electronically. The City of Concord will be utilizing the Zoom 

platform for this electronic meeting.

Please note that there is no physical location to observe and listen contemporaneously 

to the meeting, which was authorized pursuant to Governor Sununu’s Emergency 

Order #12 pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04.

All members of City Council have the ability to communicate contemporaneously 

during this meeting through the Zoom platform, and the public has access to 

contemporaneously listen and, if necessary, participate in this meeting by following the 

link below, or dialing the number below and entering the ID number at the prompt. 

For those who want to provide public testimony in the Public Hearing portion of the 

meeting, and you are connected to the Zoom website, you may click on the Raise Hand 

icon in the Attendees Section of Zoom to make the request.  When the time is 

appropriate, you will be recognized so you can provide your testimony.  For those 

calling in who want to provide public testimony, dial *9 to alert the host that you wish 

to speak. The host will unmute you at the appropriate time/during the public hearing 

portion of the meeting. All participants please keep your phones and computers on 

mute unless speaking.
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Website address: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/85746102836. 

Telephone Dial: US: +1 929 205 6099 - Webinar ID#:857 4610 2836.

Members of the public can also email questions or other public testimony to 

citycouncilmeeting@concordnh.gov. 

Any member of the public can also call the City of Concord at 603-230-4619 or email: 

citycouncilmeeting@concordnh.gov if they are unable to access the meeting and 

assistance connecting is needed.
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Mayor Bouley called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.1.

Action: Mayor Bouley welcomed everyone to the June 15, 2020 Electronic Meeting 

of the City Council, indicating City Council was meeting electronically due to the 

COVID-19/Coronavirus pandemic, in accordance with Governor Sununu’s 

Emergency Order #12, pursuant to Executive Order 2020-04. Mayor Bouley noted 

that, in accordance with the Governor’s Emergency Order, we have provided 

public notice of the necessary information for accessing this meeting. He noted that 

instructions are provided on our agenda on the City of Concord’s website at: 

https://concordnh.legistar.com/Calendar.aspx.   He further noted that Council was 

utilizing the Zoom platform for this electronic meeting. All members of the City 

Council have the ability to communicate contemporaneously during this meeting, 

and the public has access to listen and, if necessary, participate in this meeting via 

the following website address: https://us02web.zoom.us/j/85746102836.

If any member of the public does not have website access, they may dial the 

telephone number 929-205-6099 and enter the password 857 4610 2836.

Mayor Bouley noted that we would not be using the Chat function in Zoom for this 

meeting. He also noted that testimony is only allowed for agenda items that have 

been scheduled for a public hearing, and public participation is not authorized for 

the other items on the agenda.

Anyone having a problem accessing the meeting was advised to call 603-230-4619 

or send an email to:citycouncilmeeting@concordnh.gov. 

The Mayor indicated that in the event the public is unable to access the meeting, the 

meeting would be adjourned and rescheduled at that time.

All votes to be taken during this meeting will be done by roll call vote.

Mayor Bouley asked members of City Council, when stating their presence at the 

meeting, to please also state whether there was anyone in the room with them 

during this meeting, which is required under the Right-to-Know law.

Pledge of Allegiance.3.

Roll Call.4.

Action: In accordance with the Right-to-Know law, Councilor Nyhan indicated that 

his son Joe was in the room with him. All other members of City Council indicated 

they were alone.

Page 3City of Concord Printed on 7/2/2020



June 15, 2020City Council Meeting Minutes - Draft

Councilor Candace Bouchard, Mayor Jim Bouley, Councilor Byron  

Champlin, Councilor Nathan Fennessy, Councilor Amanda Grady 

Sexton, Councilor Meredith Hatfield, Councilor Fred Keach, 

Councilor Linda Kenison, Councilor Jennifer Kretovic, Councilor 

Gail Matson, Councilor Keith Nyhan, Councilor Erle Pierce, 

Councilor Zandra Rice Hawkins, Councilor Brent Todd, and 

Councilor Robert Werner

Present: 15 - 

Approval of Meeting Minutes.5.

June 4, 2020 Finance Committee Draft Meeting Minutes.

Action: Councilor Bouchard moved approval of the June 4, 2020 Finance 

Committee meeting minutes.  The motion was duly seconded by Councilor Matson 

and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.

Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

Agenda overview by the Mayor.6.

Action:  Mayor Bouley provided an overview of the budget items before Council, 

recommending that Council open all public hearings on the agenda at the same time 

so the process was easier for the public.

Public Hearings

7. Resolution fixing and determining the amount of money to be appropriated by the 

City of Concord for the Fiscal Year 2021, ending June 30, 2021, for the General 

Fund, Special Revenue Funds, Enterprise Funds, Debt Service Funds and 

Diminimis Accounts.

Action:  There being no Council objection, the City Clerk read the titles for public 

hearing items 7 through 10 together.  

Mayor Bouley opened the public hearings for items 7 through 10.

Public Testimony

Rachel Venator spoke in opposition to increases to the Police Department's FY 
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2021 budget, in the wake of recent current events.  Councilor Hatfield thanked Ms. 

Venator for her testimony and, for the record, asked Ms. Venator which ward she 

resided in within the City of Concord.  Ms. Venator indicated that she used to live 

in ward ten within the City, further stating she was away for work, considered 

Concord her home and planned to return to Concord. 

Carlos Baia, Deputy City Manager - Development, read five public testimony items 

into the public record from resident Roy Schweiker.  All five communications are 

on file in the City Clerk's Office.  

In response to Mr. Schweiker's concern about the electronic City Council meeting 

format, which requires participants to either have internet access or pay by the 

minute for a long distance call in order to participate in Zoom meetings, Councilor 

Kretovic indicated that, to the best of her knowledge, callers didn't incur per minute 

charges as long as they were calling in on the line designated for their county.  City 

Manager Aspell indicated he thought the City of Concord's Zoom account charged 

a per minute fee for anyone calling in on a land line.  

Councilor Kretovic suggested that perhaps something should be posted on the 

door to the Library letting residents know that the emergency hot line number to 

NH Employment Security is 271-7000.

Councilor Hatfield asked for clarification on reference she had received on the 

million dollar increase within the Police Department budget.  City Manager Aspell 

explained that, specific to the Police Department, the following changes are 

proposed within the FY 2021 budget being considered this evening: 1) changes in 

health insurance plans to a high deductible plan, which saves dollars on the benefit 

costs for taxpayers, noting that the negotiated change for that was an increase in 

salaries within the Police Department to help offset that change in benefit; 2) 

increases in patrol costs; changes in salary dollars to make Concord Police patrol 

salaries more competitive when compared to other departments in the State in 

order to attract more quality officers; and 3) the addition of a Deputy Chief 

position, approved by Council in January 2020, to address mentoring/training 

needs within the department specific to the reality that the Concord Police 

Department has a very young organizational structure with the majority of patrol 

officers working five years or less with the City.  

There being no additional public testimony, Mayor Bouley closed the public 

hearings for items 7 through 10.
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Councilor Champlin inquired as to whether or not the approximate one million 

dollars included capital expenditures.  City Manager Aspell indicated only minor 

capital expenditures were included, clarifying the total proposed increase for the 

Police Department was $797,436.  Councilor Champlin asked for clarification that 

approximately $790,000 of that $797,436 was for wages and fringe benefits.  City 

Manager Aspell indicated that to be correct.

Councilor Kenison asked for clarification that the City of Concord was focused on 

more community policing.  She also inquired about what initiatives the Police 

Department might be taking in terms of reviewing their policies and procedures 

specific to use of force, in light of the black lives matter interest in our country.

Police Chief Brad Osgood indicated that the Police Department has been doing a 

lot of community policing, for a number of years.  Specific to the question as to 

what the Police Department was doing for reforms, Chief Osgood indicated that 

the department recently published their use of force policy on the City's website.  

He further indicated that, as a command staff, the department would continue to 

look at different opportunities while working with other police departments and 

associations to determine that they are using best practices here in Concord.

Councilor Todd asked Chief Osgood to clarify comments regarding streamlining 

the department's hiring process. Chief Osgood indicated that, historically, it has 

been very difficult to get applicants to come in and take entrance exams, explaining 

that the department has created an on demand type hiring process where as soon 

as applicants apply they are contacted and brought in for an interview.  Chief 

Osgood explained that the department can now interview a candidate and give the 

written and physical agility tests all in one day, rather than having potentially 

hundreds of candidates show up for testing all at the same time on a given day.  

Chief Osgood indicated candidates still have to take a polygraph, a psychological 

exam, a medical check and a drug screening; and clarified that the process is 

changed in the sense that the department can now work with a single candidate 

instead of a large group.

Councilor Todd, specific to training, asked Chief Osgood to explain Concord's 

training practices.  Chief Osgood indicated that once an officer is hired they are 

assigned to a lieutenant for three weeks prior to attending the police academy.  He 

Page 6City of Concord Printed on 7/2/2020



June 15, 2020City Council Meeting Minutes - Draft

indicated that after attending sixteen weeks of training at the Police Academy a 

given officer is assigned to a field training officer for an additional sixteen weeks 

prior to working on their own.

Councilor Werner commented that it might be advantageous, a good public 

service, to communicate exactly what the City of Concord training protocols are in 

order to better communicate to our citizens exactly how trained and competent our 

officers are.

Councilor Champlin asked the Chief if it would be fair to say that even though we 

are streamlining the hiring process in order to meet our needs and fill current 

vacancies, we are in no way diminishing the stringency in which the City is 

recruiting, nor the training that is required in order to become an officer at the 

Concord Police Department. Chief Osgood indicated that to be correct, confirming 

that the Concord Police Department was in no way lowering their hiring and 

training standards.

Mayor Bouley indicated he received approximately 50 form emails from an 

organization called defund12.org urging that Concord government officials demand 

City Council adopt a budget for the people and defund the Police Department.  

Mayor Bouley further stated that of all the emails he received, 22 of them were 

from Concord residents, the other approximate 28 appearing to either be 

non-Concord and/or residents of other states.  Mayor Bouley indicated he would 

forward those communications to the City Clerk for the public record.

Councilor Fennessy thanked Chief Osgood for putting the use of force policy on 

the website. Councilor Fennessy noted that within that policy it references that an 

annual review of department policies takes place, inquiring as to when that review 

was to take place, as well as whether or not Chief Osgood anticipated any changes 

as a result of the review.  Chief Osgood responded, indicating the annual review 

was recently completed and was being compiled now.

Councilor Fennessy inquired as to whether or not Chief Osgood anticipated they 

would be posting other departmental policies on the web.  Chief Osgood indicated 
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he and the City Solicitor had been discussing that issue and would be looking at 

individual policies and making access available, when appropriate.

Councilor Hatfield asked Councilor Grady Sexton if she could speak briefly about 

the upcoming Public Safety Board meeting. 

Councilor Grady Sexton, Chair of the Public Safety Board, indicated the next 

meeting was June 29, 2020 at 3:00 p.m., at which time the committee would be 

reviewing annual reports from both the Police and Fire Departments.  Councilor 

Grady Sexton indicated that also on the agenda is a review of the Use of Force 

policy, with the hope to break down the policy and answer the eight questions 

constituents are asking from the “8 can’t wait policy” campaign.  Councilor Grady 

Sexton indicated that Chief Osgood and Solicitor Kennedy would be in attendance 

to provide a very thorough overview of the current policies and any potential 

changes.

Councilor Hatfield inquired as to whether or not the Public Safety Board meeting 

would be an electronic, Zoom meeting.  Councilor Grady Sexton indicated that it 

would be, noting that information about the meeting would be posted on the City’s 

website.

Councilor Hatfield inquired about the information Councilor Pierce had requested 

specific to unpaid parking citations that members of City Council received from 

Matt Walsh.  Councilor Hatfield asked for clarification of information within the 

report, asking if what was reflected was five years of unpaid parking citations that 

totaled $782,933.  Mr. Walsh indicated the report went back five years and was 

through May 25, 2020, confirming the total outstanding amount in unpaid parking 

citations to be $782,993.

Councilor Hatfield referred to suggested changes brought forward by Councilor 

Pierce asking if those changes were going to be considered by staff and/or City 

Administration.  

Councilor Pierce indicated that he was hoping to work with the Parking Committee 
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on this issue, noting that he would be attending the next Parking Committee meeting 

to present his suggestions as to how some unpaid fines might be collected.

Councilor Champlin indicated that the Parking Committee meetings were public,  

stating that he looked forward to having Councilor Pierce bringing his ideas 

forward.

Councilor Kenison referenced collection letters sent out by the Parking Division 

within the Police Department every 45 days to vehicle owners, inquiring as to how 

long a period of time letters were sent out, as well as what the cost of postage and 

staff time was per letter.  Mayor Bouley indicated that he believed between 11 and 

12 reminders were sent out per ticket.

Mayor Bouley asked City Administration to reconsider the closure of all pools 

within the City by doing their best to try to open up at least a few pools this 

summer. 

Councilors Nyhan, Keach and Fennessy spoke in support of opening some pools 

within the City this year, noting that there is much community interest in the pools 

opening for some portion of the summer season.

Councilor Todd supported a second look at the possibility of opening some pools 

for the summer.  Councilor Todd also noted, for the record, that he has received 

many comments very supportive of the Concord Police Department.

Councilor Bouchard spoke in strong support of opening some of the pools for the 

summer.

8. Resolution for the annual capital closeout and repurposing of capital project funds; 

together with report from the Senior Accountant.

Action:  Public testimony for this item was taken with item #7.

9. Resolution authorizing and appropriating for Fiscal Year 2021 (July 1, 2020 

through June 30, 2021) the sum of $9,866,500 for Capital Projects and authorizing 

the issuance of bonds and notes in the amount of $6,813,000 for various Capital 

Projects more specifically identified in the budget document.
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Action:  Public testimony for this item was taken with item #7.

10. Ordinance amending the Code of Ordinances, Title I, General Code; Chapter 1, 

Government Organization, by amending Schedule I of Article 1-5, Fees, Fines and 

Penalties, Sewer Rates.

Action:  Public testimony for this item was taken with item #7.

Public Hearing Action

11A. Resolution fixing and determining the amount of money to be appropriated by the 

City of Concord for the Fiscal Year 2021, ending June 30, 2021, for the General 

Fund, Special Revenue Funds, Enterprise Funds, Debt Service Funds and 

Diminimis Accounts.

Action: Prior to entertaining a motion on this item, Mayor Bouley noted that 

Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Kretovic and Mayor Bouley were taking Rule 

6A, specific to the Crisis Center of New Hampshire.  Mayor Bouley noted that 

Councilor Champlin was taking Rule 6A on the Greater Concord Chamber of 

Commerce.

Councilor Nyhan moved approval of this resolution.  It was duly seconded by 

Councilor Kretovic.  Prior to taking a vote, Mayor Bouley reminded members of 

City Council of the amendment made at the last Finance Committee Meeting.  The 

amendment increased the general overhead expense program for the Concord TV 

section of the budget by $57,110 and increased the general overhead revenue 

budget for cable TV franchise fees by $57,110.  Mayor Bouley asked for a motion 

to amend the resolution before Council to reflect that tentative vote.

Councilor Champlin moved to amend the resolution before Council to reflect the 

increase in the general overhead expense program for Concord TV, as well as 

increase the general revenue budget for Cable TV Franchise fees for the same 

amount, $57,110. The motion was duly seconded by Councilor Bouchard and 

passed unanimously with a roll call vote.

Councilor Bouchard moved approval of the item, as amended.  The motion was 

duly seconded and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.
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Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

11B. Resolution for the annual capital closeout and repurposing of capital project funds; 

together with report from the Senior Accountant.

Action: Councilor Bouchard moved approval.  The motion was duly seconded by 

Councilor Matson and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.

Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

11C. Resolution authorizing and appropriating for Fiscal Year 2021 (July 1, 2020 

through June 30, 2021) the sum of $9,866,500 for Capital Projects and authorizing 

the issuance of bonds and notes in the amount of $6,813,000 for various Capital 

Projects more specifically identified in the budget document.

Action: Councilor Bouchard moved approval.  The motion was duly seconded by 

Councilor Kretovic and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.

Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

11D. Ordinance amending the Code of Ordinances, Title I, General Code; Chapter 1, 

Government Organization, by amending Schedule I of Article 1-5, Fees, Fines and 

Penalties, Sewer Rates.

Action: Councilor Bouchard moved approval.  The motion was duly seconded by 

Councilor Matson and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.
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Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

Closing Remarks

Mayor Bouley thanked City Manager Aspell, Deputy City Manager Lebrun, as well 

as all of the municipal employees involved in the budget process this year.  Mayor 

Bouley indicated that he saw the FY 2021 budget as more of a working budget that 

Council, acting as the Finance Committee, would likely be revisiting throughout the 

upcoming fiscal year. Mayor Bouley thanked members of City Council for all of 

the time they put into the budget process as well.

Specific to the City's Pay-As-You-Throw (PAYT) purple bag program, Mayor 

Bouley reminded all that, on April 20, 2020, due to the COVID-19 pandemic, City 

Council voted to suspend the program indicating that in line with that action and the 

Governor's stay at home order expiring June 15, 2020, he would like to reinstitute 

the PAYT program, effective Monday, June 22, 2020.  Mayor Bouley indicated 

that suspending the program cost the City approximately $136,520 per month, with 

an overall cost of approximately $273,000, for the City to suspend the program 

from April 20th through the proposed reinstatement date of June 22nd.  

Councilor Kenison inquired as to how residents would be notified of the 

reinstatement of the program.  Mayor Bouley indicated residents would be notified 

about the reinstated program just like they were when the program was suspended, 

via social media platforms and press releases.  City Manager Aspell agreed with 

Mayor Bouley’s comments as to how residents would find out about the 

reinstatement of the program.  Mr. Aspell indicated there would be no grace 

period.

Councilor Keach thanked his fellow Councilors on a great job done reviewing the 

FY 2021 budget, stating that he felt next year would be a very difficult budget year.

Councilor Rice Hawkins inquired as to whether or not there was a program 

available to assist residents that may not be able to afford to purchase the PAYT 

bags.  City Manager Aspell indicated that residents could contact the City’s Human 

Services Department to see if they qualified for assistance.
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Councilors Hatfield, Werner, Pierce and Champlin spoke in support of reinstating 

the program.  

Councilor Kretovic thanked those residents that continued to use the purple PAYT 

bags during the suspension of the program. 

Councilor Kenison voiced her concern for residents that may not have access to 

social media, inquiring as to whether or not trash would be picked up at those 

houses where residents didn’t hear about the reinstatement of the program.  City 

Manager Aspell indicated residents not using the purple PAYT bags would not 

have their trashed picked up, they would instead receive a tag on their bags 

indicating they should be using the PAYT bags again.

Action: There being no further discussion regarding the reinstatement of the City’s 

PAYT purple bag program, Councilor Champlin moved to reinstitute the City’s 

PAYT program effective Monday, June 22, 2020.  The motion was duly seconded 

by Councilor Kretovic and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.

Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

Councilor Rice Hawkins addressed Council, speaking in support of City Council, 

as a group, making a formal statement condemning racism and police brutality. 

Councilor Rice Hawkins referred to an all Council email she sent last week, which 

contained a proposed statement she would like Council to either edit and approve 

this evening, or meet on a date to be determined, to discuss and formalize.  

Councilor Rice Hawkins further stated that her original intent was to propose a 

non-public discussion to work out the language of a potential statement, noting she 

had been informed that any potential discussion about a proposed statement 

should take place in public session.   

Councilor Rice Hawkins indicated she would be happy to edit and pass a statement 

tonight, or to make a motion suggesting Council meet at another date and time to 

formalize a statement from the Council as a whole.  Councilor Rice Hawkins stated 

it was important that everyone support a statement in a strong show of unity and 

opposition to problems that have faced our nation for far too long.
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Councilor Rice Hawkins then noted that any comments she received from her 

fellow Councilors in response to her email to all last week had been incorporated 

into the proposed statement she would be reading this evening, restating her hope 

that Council formalize a statement from the Council as a whole.

 

Proposed statement read into the record by Councilor Rice Hawkins:

Concord stands together against racism and police brutality.  As Mayor and City 

Councilors, we condemn the senseless deaths of Black Americans at the hands of 

police officers who violated their oaths to protect and serve, and we stand with 

people and communities across the country who are demanding a renewed focus 

on racial equity.

We pledge to use our platform, our voices, and our policies to combat racism and 

inequality, to listen to the experiences of community members most impacted, and 

to reflect on our own roles in how to address these challenges as we shape our 

path forward together.

Every person in our community deserves to be able to count on fair and just 

treatment, especially within the leadership and institutions of our democracy. Our 

nation’s long and harmful history of systematic racism and institutionalized 

discrimination requires all of us to work harder to actively address and challenge 

racism and bias.

Over the coming months, Concord plans to convene community discussions and 

identify action steps to ensure that we are delivering on our commitment to racial 

justice. Our city is also undertaking a public review of our policing and use of force 

practices so that community members may feel confident in our approach. The 

Concord Police Department has a longstanding commitment to community 

policing, outreach to communities of color, and measured use of force; it makes 

sense in these moments to engage in a public conversation about those policies and 

programs and identify any areas for improvement.

Concord strives to be a diverse, inclusive, and welcoming community, and our 

commitment and examination of how policies impact people of color in our 
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community is important and can only further benefit all the residents of our city.

Mayor Bouley indicated that he had asked Councilor Rice Hawkins to bring this 

forward this evening in follow-up to her initial request to discuss this in non-public 

session.  

Councilor Rice Hawkins moved to schedule a meeting to discuss and finalize a 

statement from the City Council, as a whole, condemning racism and police 

brutality.  The motion was duly seconded by Councilor Hatfield.

Councilor Keach spoke in opposition to City Council speaking out as a body, 

rather in support of members of City Council speaking out with their individual 

opinions.

Councilors Werner, Champlin, Kretovic, Matson, Kenison, Todd and Mayor 

Bouley spoke in support of a formal statement, by City Council as a whole, on this 

national issue, while acknowledging how much has been done in the community to 

date. 

Councilors Kretovic and Matson spoke in support of all of the progress the Police 

Department has made over the past several years in working to eliminate racism.  

Councilor Nyhan moved to table this discussion for further discussion, pending the 

work of the Public Safety Board, which is meeting at the end of the month, as well 

as to include the Police Department and other members of City staff in future 

discussions specific to this topic. 

Councilor Grady Sexton indicated she had heard from all members of City Council 

that all have a deep personal commitment to advance racial justice within the City 

of Concord further stating that she prefers to work on the statement as a whole 

including action items the City of Concord is willing to advance to ensure that we 

as a community are doing what is right.

Councilor Pierce agreed with Councilor Grady Sexton's comments, speaking in 

support of tabling this discussion and working on a final statement together.
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Councilor Fennessy thanked Councilor Rice Hawkins for taking the lead and 

drafting the statement that she recently sent to members of City Council, indicating 

he received it just prior to the meeting and hadn’t had a chance to review it.  

Councilor Fennessy spoke in support of including action items in a final statement 

as stated by Council Grady Sexton.

Councilor Bouchard spoke in support of tabling this discussion and scheduling 

another meeting, sooner rather than later, to work on a potential statement as a 

group.  

Mayor Bouley spoke in support of tabling the discussion and getting together again 

to finalize a statement, indicating that perhaps Council could get together and 

discuss next week.

Councilor Todd spoke in support of tabling the discussion and getting together, 

sooner rather than later, to finalize a statement from the whole City Council.

Councilor Rice Hawkins withdrew her motion to advance a statement this evening, 

in support of tabling the discussion and meeting next week to finalize a statement 

from all members of City Council.   Councilor Hatfield withdrew her second to 

Councilor Rice Hawkins' initial motion. 

Mayor Bouley indicated that since Councilor Rice Hawkins withdrew her motion, 

there was nothing before Council to table, suggesting that, instead the City Council 

meet next week to finalize a statement from the Council as a whole.  

After brief Council discussion regarding a meeting date, Mayor Bouley suggested 

that Council meet Monday, June 22, 2020, at 5:30 p.m., after which Council would 

meet in non-public session regarding the City Manager's evaluation.
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Adjournment

Action: At 8:56 p.m., there being no further Council discussion, Councilor 

Kretovic moved to adjourn the meeting.  The motion was duly seconded by 

Councilor Fennessy and passed unanimously with a roll call vote.

Yes: Councilor Bouchard, Mayor Bouley, Councilor Champlin, Councilor 

Fennessy, Councilor Grady Sexton, Councilor Hatfield, Councilor 

Keach, Councilor Kenison, Councilor Kretovic, Councilor Matson, 

Councilor Nyhan, Councilor Pierce, Councilor Rice Hawkins, 

Councilor Todd, and Councilor Werner

15 - 

A true copy; I attest:

Janice Bonenfant

City Clerk
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